
Virtual Council Meeting 

December 21, 2020 

 

Members Present:  Mayor Buddy Duke, members Terry McClain, Greg Paige, Walter Cowart, Vivian 

Sharpe and Jody Greene. 

 

Others Present:  John Flythe, Rhonda Rowe, Tim Tanner, and a member of the public. 

 

Invocation was given by Councilman McClain. 

 

Pledge of Allegiance 

 

Moment of Silence:  Mayor Duke held a moment of silence in honor of past Mayor Richard Barr, who 

passed away on Sunday.  City Manager John Flythe recommended flying the flag at half-mast until Mr. 

Barr’s funeral.  City attorney Tim Tanner advised we would need to get approval from the governor’s 

office. 

 

Approval of Minutes:  Councilman McClain made a motion to approve the minutes of December 7, 2020 

as presented.  Councilwoman Sharpe seconded with all in favor. 

 

Alcohol License Renewal:  Councilwoman Sharpe made a motion to approve the renewal application 

submitted by Eshal & Annaya, LLC located at 1003 W. 4th Street.  Councilman McClain seconded.  The 

decision was unanimous. 

 

Res. #20-11:  This resolution, authorizing the execution of the lease documents under GMA’s direct 

leasing program for two vehicles purchased for the police department, was presented to the council.  

Councilman Cowart made a motion to approve the resolution.  Councilman Greene seconded.  All were 

in favor. 

 

Maintenance Building Erection Bids (Recreation):  Bids were received for the erection of the 

maintenance building at the new facility and were as follows: 

 

  R & R Construction   $18,000.00 

  Superior Metal Construction, LLC $16,406.25 

 

Councilman McClain made a motion to approve the low bid.  Councilman Cowart seconded.  There were 

no opposing votes. 

 

Maintenance Building Concrete Bids (Recreation):  Bids were received for the concrete needed for the 

maintenance building at the new facility and were as follows: 

 

  Jerry Roberts & Sons Construction, LLC  $35,075.00 

  Tim Cannington Construction, Inc.  $28,437.50 

  Griffin Concrete, LLC    $28,580.00 



  CD Construction    $27,407.00 

 

Councilman Greene made a motion to accept the low bid.  Councilman Cowart seconded.  All were in 

favor. 

 

Equipment Bids for Recreation Facility:  Bids were received for 16 sets of bleachers ,16 player benches 

and 6 scorer’s tables for the new facility and were as follows: 

 

Bleachers: 

 

  BSN    $25,200.00 

  Belson Outdoor   no bid 

  On Deck Sports   $21,984.00 

  Park Warehouse  $20,156.16 

  Outdoor Aluminum  $14,448.00 

 

Councilman Greene made a motion to approve the low bid of Outdoor Aluminum.  Councilwoman 

Sharpe seconded.  All were in favor. 

 

Player Benches: 

 

  BSN    $  9,520.00 

  Belson Outdoor   $15,984.00 

  On Deck Sports   $11,360.00 

  Park Warehouse  $  7,452.80 

  Outdoor Aluminum  $  6,576.00 

 

Councilman McClain made a motion to approve the low bid.  Councilman Greene seconded.  The 

decision was unanimous. 

 

Scorer Tables: 

      7.5 foot table  6 foot table 

 

  BSN    $2,850.00  no bid 

  Belson Outdoor   no bid   no bid 

  On Deck Sports   $2,334.00  no bid 

  Park Warehouse  $2,088.00  no bid 

  Outdoor Aluminum  $1,320.00  $1,140.00 

 

Councilman Greene made a motion to accept the low bid.  Councilwoman Sharpe seconded.  There were 

no opposing votes. 

 

Rhonda Zackery:  Mrs. Zackery requested use of the depot on December 25th from 11:00 – 2:00 to 

distribute a meal on Christmas Day to anyone in need.  She added she would need a couple of trash cans 



if the city could assist.  Councilwoman Sharpe made a motion to approve the request.  Councilman 

Greene seconded.  All were in favor. 

 

Reggie Williams:  Mr. Williams had submitted a request on behalf of New Beginning Church in Moultrie 

to bring a couple of tents to set up at Jim Battle Park on December 26th at 3:00 pm.  They would have a 

speaker and a time of praying, singing and lifting up the community.  There was no motion to either 

grant or deny the request.   

 

There was no further business and the meeting was adjourned. 

 

______________________________________   ________________________________  

Rhonda P. Rowe, City Clerk     Buddy Duke, Mayor 

____________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

 

   

 

 

 

 

  


